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PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA 
CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
TUESDAY, March 8, 2016 @ 6:00 PM 

 
 
Call to Order – 6:00 P.M. 

 
 

***CONSENT CALENDAR*** 
 

1. Minutes of Previous Meetings Attach 1 
  
Action:  Approve the minutes from the February 9, 2016 Planning Commission Meeting. 
 

***INDIVIDUAL CONSIDERATION*** 
      

2. Christian Living Services, Outline Development Plan [File # PLD-2015-464] 
   Attach 2  
Request to rezone from R-O (Residential Office) to PD (Planned Development) and an 
Outline Development Plan to develop a 58,000 square foot Assisted Living Facility on 
2.37 acres in a PD (Planned Development) zone district. 
 
Action:  Recommendation to City Council 
 
Applicant:  Jim West Builder, Inc. - Owner 
 Confluent Development – Applicant 
 Ciavonne, Roberts and Associates - Representative  
Location: 628 26 1/2 Road 
Staff presentation: Brian Rusche, Senior Planner 
 
 

3. Nonscheduled Citizens and/or Visitors 
 
4. Other Business 
 
5. Adjournment 

 
 
 
 

http://www.gjcity.org/
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Attach 1 

 
 

GRAND JUNCTION PLANNING COMMISSION 
February 9, 2016 MINUTES 

6:00 p.m. to 6:46 p.m. 
 
The meeting of the Planning Commission was called to order at 6:00 p.m. by Chairman 
Christian Reece.  The hearing was held in the City Hall Auditorium located at 250 N. 5th 
Street, Grand Junction, Colorado. 
 
Also in attendance representing the City Planning Commission were Jon Buschhorn, Kathy 
Deppe, Keith Ehlers, Ebe Eslami (Vice-Chairman) Steve Tolle, and Bill Wade. 
 
In attendance, representing the City’s Administration Department - Community 
Development, was Greg Moberg, (Development Services Manager). 
 
Also present was Jamie Beard (Assistant City Attorney) and Shelly Dackonish (Staff 
Attorney). 
 
Lydia Reynolds was present to record the minutes. 
 
There were 64 citizens in attendance during the hearing. 
 
Announcements, Presentations And/or Visitors 
 
Chairman Reece stated that they would like to take a moment to recognize Mesa County’s 
Sherriff’s Deputy Derek Greer, a 15 year veteran of the Mesa County Sherriff’s Office and a 
father of two, who was recently shot and killed in the line of duty. 
 
Consent Agenda 
 
1.Minutes of Previous Meetings 
 
Action:  Approve the minutes from the January 12, 2015 Planning Commission Meeting. 
 
Chairman Reece briefly explained the Consent Agenda and invited the public, Planning 
Commissioners and staff to speak if they wanted the item pulled for a full hearing. 
 
With no amendments to the Consent Agenda, Chairman Reece called for a motion. 
 
MOTION:(Commissioner Wade) “Madam Chairman, I move that we accept the Consent 
Agenda as presented.” 
 
Commissioner Deppe seconded the motion.  A vote was called and the motion passed 
unanimously by a vote of 7-0. 
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***INDIVIDUAL CONSIDERATION*** 
 

6. Daisy Center Appeal                      [File # APL-2015-552]  
Appeal of Final Action on Administrative Development Permit regarding approval of an 
Administrative Permit to open a group home for up to 16 girls on 0.984 acres in an R-8 
(Residential 8 du/ac) zone district. 
 
Action: Approval or Denial of Appeal 
 
Appellant:  Colorado Land Advisor LLC 
 Jeffery Fleming, Representative (43 signatures included in the Appeal) 
Applicant: Jenny Brinton 
Location: 643 27 1/2 Road 
Staff presentation: Senta Costello, Senior Planner 

 
Chairman Reece noted that the Planning Commission will consider action of a final appeal on 
an Administrative Development Permit regarding the approval of an Administrative Permit to 
open a group home for up to 16 girls on 0.984 acres in an R-8 (Residential 8 du/ac) zone 
district. 
 
Chairman Reece noted that there will be a staff presentation followed by Planning 
Commission discussion. 
 
Staff Presentation 
 
Greg Moberg, (Development Services Manager) explained that the Planning Commission 
hears and decides appeals of administrative development decisions in accordance with 
Section 21.02.210 of the Grand Junction Municipal Code.  This section describes the 
findings that the Planning Commission must make to appeal an Administrative Development 
Permit.  Mr. Moberg stated that there is four criteria that the Planning Commission would 
have to find to reverse or remand back the appeal. 
 
Mr. Moberg presented a slide that explained that in considering a request for appeal, the 
appellate body shall consider only those facts, evidence, testimony and witnesses that were 
part of the official record of the decision-maker’s action. No new evidence or testimony may 
be considered, except City staff may be asked to interpret materials contained in the record. 
If the appellate body finds that pertinent facts were not considered or made a part of the 
record, they shall remand the item back to the decision-maker for a rehearing and direct that 
such facts be included on the record. 
 
Mr. Moberg asked the Commission, should they remand the item back to staff, to please be 
detailed as to what they want staff to review. 
 
Mr. Moberg explained that the Planning Commission serves as the appellate body and shall 
affirm, reverse or remand the decision.  In reversing or remanding the decision back to the 
decision-maker, the appellate body shall state the rationale for its decision.  
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An affirmative vote of four members of the appellate body shall be required to reverse the 
decision-maker’s action. 
 
Chairman Reece reminded the Planning Commission and the Public that this is a 
consideration of an appeal of Final Action on Administrative Development Permit regarding 
approval of an Administrative Permit.  Chairman Reece noted that this is different from the 
other matters that come before the Planning Commission where the Commission is either the 
decision maker or makes a recommendation to City Council. 
 
Chairman Reece explained that the appellants and the applicant both have had the 
opportunity to present information.  All of this information has been included within the 
record. 
 
Chairman Reece noted that the Commission is in receipt of the appellant’s written appeal 
and the applicant’s written response.  Pursuant to City Code, an appeal is reviewed based 
on information on the record.  No new or additional testimony is to be considered.  The 
Commission has had the opportunity to review the record. 
 
Chairman Reece stated that they will now deliberate and consider, based on the information 
of the record, whether the Director: 
 

(i) Acted in a manner inconsistent with the provisions of this code or other applicable 
local, State of federal law; or 

(ii) Made erroneous findings of fact based on the evidence and testimony on the 
record; or 

(iii)  Failed to fully consider mitigating measures or revisions offered by the applicant 
that would have brought the proposed project into compliance; or 

(iv) Acted arbitrarily, or capriciously. 

Discussion 
 
Commissioner Wade noted that this is a complex decision and the Commissioners are bound 
by their responsibilities to look only at the record.  Commissioner Wade commented that as 
a Commissioner, it is difficult to look only at the record as required by the code.   
 
Commissioner Wade stated that having reviewed the approval letter, the appeal and the 
answer to the appeal, he has some difficulty in affirming the Director’s decision for a number 
of reasons.  Commissioner Wade pointed to 21.04.030(p)(8)(iv) of the Zoning and 
Development Code where it addresses a facility being “architecturally similar” and that is 
where he looks at compatibility.  Commissioner Wade acknowledged that the use is a 
permitted use, but he is not sure that it is “architecturally similar and compatible with the 
community” as required by 21.04.030(p)(8)(iv). 
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Commissioner Ehlers asked Mr. Moberg for clarification of the code in regards to whether the 
section Commissioner Wade is referring to is only for new construction and buildings.  
Commissioner Ehlers noted that there are certain requirements in the code that are triggered 
by a percentage of change or improvement and asked for clarification if any of that applies to 
a facility that is only asking for a change of use. 
 
Mr. Moberg gave examples in the code where the architectural compatibility applied to new 
business construction and additions.  Regarding the application of the code to residential 
areas, it was noted that there are a variety of residential building types within the area of the 
subject property.  This property was built in the 1970s and looks residential in character. 
 
Commissioner Deppe stated that she feels that although this house may not match the 
architectural features of the surrounding area, it has been there longer.  Short of tearing it 
down, she does not know how you could make it conform and look like what is there.  
Commissioner Deppe noted that there are other properties nearby that don’t conform, as 
well. 
 
Commissioner Wade noted that the Police Department was a review agency and had 
recommended see-through type fencing.  Commissioner Wade asked Mr. Moberg if that 
was a recommendation and not a requirement and had nothing to do with the decision he had 
made regarding the permit.  Mr. Moberg confirmed that it was a recommendation and it was 
presented to the applicant as part of the review comments and it was up to them if they 
wanted to pursue that option. 
 
Chairman Reece asked what percentage of modification to a non-conforming property 
triggers the property to come into compliance with the current code.  Mr. Moberg stated that 
the portion of the code Chairman Reece is referring to does not apply to residential 
development and a group living facility is considered residential in the code. 
 
Chairman Reece asked Mr. Moberg to clarify the portion of the code that refers to group living 
facilities generally being similar in character, and consistent with the R-O (Residential / 
Office) zone district, however this facility is in an R-8 (Residential 8 du/acre).  Mr. Moberg 
explained that the reference to R-O (Residential / Office) has to do with business uses 
generally, however R-O standards are referenced under group homes.  This portion of the 
code applies to new structures, buildings and additions and refers to the need to keep the 
building residential in character and appearance. 
 
Commissioner Ehlers noted that as a Planning Commission, they look at criteria based on 
the record and set forth in the code and there is very little room for opinion.  The appeal 
process is more of an assessment of how the code was applied and were the rules followed.  
With the determination made that this use falls under a group home facility, and that being an 
allowed use under the R-8 zone (Residential 8 du/acre), it appears that some of the items 
brought up under the appeal are not applicable. 
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Commissioner Ehlers explained that in reviewing the four criteria that they are to look at, he 
feels it is a pretty substantial finding that this qualifies as a group home and therefore is an 
allowed use in that zone district.  In this case, the project is not out of compliance looking to 
come into compliance. 
 
Commissioner Deppe stated that it is her understanding that this was originally submitted as 
a minor site plan review and staff made it a major site plan review so that notice would be 
sent to the neighborhood.  Mr. Moberg confirms that and stated that the notice would not 
have been required until the time they apply to register the group home.  Staff felt the notice 
should be sent out earlier and the applicant agreed.  A notice and a neighborhood meeting 
was held. 
 
Commissioner Buschhorn asked where in the process would the applicant register the group 
home.  Mr. Moberg explained that the applicant is waiting for the outcome of the appeal 
process.  The submittal goes through a site plan approval, change of use approval and then 
the applicant would have to go through an initial and annual application.  Mr. Moberg stated 
that there would be no reason to register the group home until they know they have the ability 
to move forward. 
 
Commissioner Wade asked if 21.04.030(p)(17) & (18) portion of the code does not come into 
effect until they apply for registration.  Mr. Moberg confirmed that.  Commissioner Wade 
asked if they need to wait for the outcome of the appeal to proceed.  Mr. Moberg stated that 
they could have applied earlier but they wanted to make sure they could use the property. 
 
Commissioner Ehlers stated that, it does not warrant going through all of the specific topics 
brought up in the appeal, because they have been addressed by either staff or the applicant.  
Commissioner Ehlers stated that he feels the items were looked at against the Code and 
requirements properly.  Commissioner Ehlers pointed out that in a regular Planning 
Commission public hearing review, the Commissioners can debate and/or agree with all the 
findings that staff made.  Commissioner Ehlers additionally pointed out that this appeal 
process limits the Commissioners to assess whether the items were evaluated properly 
against the Code.  Commissioner Ehlers expressed that he believes they did do this in this 
case, regardless of the determinations that they made. 
 
Commissioner Ehlers added that the approval had conditions.  One of the conditions was 
the facility must register and provide all supporting documents before occupying the 
property.  Mr. Moberg confirmed that the facility would need to go through an annual 
renewal process and keep in compliance with the conditions of approval. 
 
Commissioner Deppe stated that in the correspondence they reviewed from the neighboring 
properties, there was concern regarding the devaluation of their properties, and the poor 
condition of the subject property.  Commissioner Deppe pointed out that the home is not in a 
subdivision and does not fall under any covenants.  With the approval there would be 
licensing in place and a greater chance of the property being properly maintained over the 
course of time. 
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Commissioner Eslami noted that although there is the potential for some problems, the 
applicant has done a good job with their other facility.  Commissioner Eslami stated that he 
confirmed with legal counsel that this is not considered an expansion of the business.  
Commissioner Eslami assessed the criteria and determined that this is a separate facility and 
the use is an allowed use. 
 
Commissioner Deppe noted that prior to being a Planning Commissioner for the past 18 
months, she had this same situation in her neighborhood.  There was a group home two 
doors down from her’s and she had many of the same concerns.  Commissioner Deppe 
stated that she has carefully looked over the evaluation criteria and feels the Director and 
staff met the required criteria in their evaluation and assessment. 
 
Commissioner Tolle expressed concern that there were references to the County in the 
material he was reviewing and asked for confirmation that the City code would prevail.  Ms. 
Beard explained that this property is in the City limits, therefore the City code applies to any 
land use applications that would occur on this particular property.  Commissioner Tolle 
stated that this is another example where the City/County references can be confusing. 
 
Commissioner Eslami asked for confirmation that the County is involved when it comes to the 
building codes and inspections.  Ms. Beard explained that the City has adopted the 
International Building Code, and other International Codes, which are also the same codes 
the County has adopted.  Some confusion may occur because Mesa County Building 
Department enforces the City’s building codes as the City has a memorandum of 
understanding with Mesa County for the County to provide those services. 
 
Commissioner Ehlers noted that the scope of this process in regards to this appeal, is to look 
toward the Code with regards to land use and planning.  As you go through the Code and 
look at the use tables and see the various uses and what processes they are exposed to 
when they are submitted and applied for, it becomes apparent that there are many uses that 
are not “cookie cutter”.  Commissioner Ehlers explained that although many uses will trigger 
a variety of reviews such as licensing, wetlands, building codes, etc. it is the scope of this 
process and the Commission to look at the land use Code.  The land use code does defer 
some review to other entities such as the Building Department, State licensing etc. that are 
subject matter experts for certain components. 
 
Commissioner Ehlers stated that there were a lot of good questions and valid concerns 
brought up by the appellant.  However, he feels that the Director and staff have properly 
assessed criteria and/or deferred to other appropriate agencies, as the Code allows. 
 
Chairman Reece stated that the Commission’s job in this appeal is not to have an opinion on 
the particular project, but to determine if the Director made a decision using all of the 
information before him.  Chairman Reece stated that she feels many of the items brought up 
by the appellant were fair items to be concerned about, however they cannot take into 
consideration the operations at other locations, police calls or any other related crime.  This 
is a decision to determine if the Director used the Zoning and Development Code in a proper 
way to make his decision.  
 
 



 
Planning Commission March 8, 2016 
 
Chairman Reece stated that one of the concerns brought up was if the parking requirements 
had been met.  For a group living facility there are 5 (five) spaces required and that 
requirement has been met.  Additionally, some of the safely concerns brought up have been 
met according to the Fire Department as well as ADA compliance has been met. 
 
Chairman Reece stated that she could not find anything that was brought up on the record 
that specifically spoke to a section of the Code where the initial application was deficient.  
Chairman Reece noted that the appellant does not site any sections of the Grand Junction 
Municipal Code to show where the application was deficient.  Chairman Reece stated that 
she has not found where the application or the Director’s decision was deficient in any way 
and did not follow the Code as it currently reads. 
 
Commissioner Buschhorn stated that he as well as all the other Commissioners, who are 
volunteers, had spent an incredible amount of time researching and going over this appeal.  
Commissioner Buschhorn noted that he had spent at least thirty (30) hours reviewing 
material and he understands the concerns and apprehension of the appellant, however he 
could not find anything that would allow him to overturn the decision or remand it.  
Commissioner Buschhorn stated that he could not find erroneous findings of fact as things 
were clear even if there are opposing views.  Commissioner Buschhorn noted he does not 
see where the Director acted arbitrarily or capriciously in making the decision and does not 
feel the decision was improperly made. 
 
Commissioner Tolle requested to go on the record that he does not see anyone at fault but 
acknowledged there was a tremendous amount of emotion (from the public) but stated that is 
why we have professionals.  Commissioner Tolle expressed concern if anyone was to leave 
the meeting feeling that they lost, as everyone won by the availability of the process.  
Commissioner Tolle stated that it is the Commission’s responsibility to serve the public and 
without the citizen’s involvement throughout, the process would not work.  
 
With no further comments, Chairman Reece called for a motion. 
 
MOTION:(Commissioner Ehlers) “Madam Chairman, on the Daisy Center appeal, the 
Directors decision in project SPN-2015-217, I move that the Planning Commission affirm the 
decision of the Director, as the Director did not act in a manner inconsistent with provisions of 
this code or other applicable local, State or Federal law or make erroneous findings of fact 
based on the evidence and testimony on the record or fail to fully consider mitigating 
measures or revisions offered by the applicant to bring the proposed application into 
compliance or act arbitrarily or capriciously”. 
 
Commissioner Deppe seconded the motion.  A vote was called and the motion passed 
unanimously by a vote of 7-0. 
 
Adjournment 
 
The Planning Commission meeting was adjourned at 6:46 p.m. 
 
  
 



Planning Commission March 8, 2016 
 
 

 
 

Attach 2 
 
 
PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA ITEM 

 
 
 
Subject:  Christian Living Services, Outline Development Plan, Located at 628 26 ½ 
Road. 
Action Requested/Recommendation:  Forward a recommendation to City Council of a 
rezone from R-O (Residential Office) to PD (Planned Development) and of an Outline 
Development Plan to develop a 58,000 square foot Assisted Living Facility on 2.37 acres 
in a PD (Planned Development) zone district. 

Presenters Name & Title:  Brian Rusche, Senior Planner 

 
 
Executive Summary: 
 
The applicants request approval of an Outline Development Plan (ODP) to develop a 
58,000 square foot Assisted Living Facility for Christian Living Services, under a Planned 
Development (PD) zone district with default zone of R-O (Residential Office), located at 
628 26 ½ Road.    
 
Background, Analysis and Options:   
 
The 2.37 acre site is an unusually shaped triangular lot located at the northeast corner of 
26 ½ Road and Horizon Drive.  The present zoning of R-O has no maximum residential 
density and would permit an assisted living facility.  However, the R-O zone also has a 
maximum building size of 10,000 square feet.  The proposed project is one building, not 
to exceed 58,000 square feet and will provide both assisted living and memory support 
residential units. 
 
A full analysis of the proposed ODP, including addressing applicable approval criteria, is 
included in the attached report. 
 
How this item relates to the Comprehensive Plan Goals and Policies:   
 
Goal 12:  Being a regional provider of goods and services the City will sustain, develop 
and enhance a healthy, diverse economy. 
 
 

Date:  February 24, 2016 

Author:  Brian Rusche 

Title/ Phone Ext:  Senior Planner/4058 

Proposed Schedule:   

January 12, 2016 (tabled) 

March 8, 2016 

File #:  PLD-2015-464 
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The proposed facility will address a regional need for assisted living and memory care 
beds for an aging population, while adding jobs for the community and physical 
improvements to the property. 
 
How this item relates to the Economic Development Plan: 
 
The proposed rezone meets with the goals and intent of the Economic Development Plan 
by assisting a new business that offers its services to an aging population to establish a 
presence within the community. 
 
Neighborhood Meeting: 
 
A Neighborhood Meeting was held on September 1, 2015.  A summary of the meeting is 
attached to this report. 
 
Board or Committee Recommendation: 
 
There is no other board or committee recommendation. 
 
Financial Impact/Budget: 
 
Development of the property could provide significant financial benefit to the City in the 
form of taxable property, but likewise could create significant impact to the City in the form 
of necessary emergency services for facility residents. 
 
Previously presented or discussed: 
 
This request has not been previously discussed. 
 
Attachments: 
 

1. Background Information 
2. Staff Report 
3. Location Map 
4. Aerial Photo  
5. Comprehensive Plan – Future Land Use Map 
6. Existing Zoning Map 
7. General Project Report 
8. Outline Development Plan 
9. Neighborhood Meeting Summary 
10. Ordinance 
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BACKGROUND INFORMATION 

Location: 628 26 ½ Road 

Applicant: 
Jim West Builder, Inc. – Owner 
Confluent Development – Applicant 
Ciavonne, Roberts and Associates - Representative 

Existing Land Use: Vacant land 
Proposed Land Use: Assisted Living Facility 

Surrounding Land 
Use: 

North Church 
South Multi-Family Residential 
East Church 
West Single Family Residential 

Existing Zoning: R-O (Residential Office) 
Proposed Zoning: PD (Planned Development) 

Surrounding 
Zoning: 

North R-4 (Residential 4 du/ac) 
South PD (Planned Development) 
East R-4 (Residential 4 du/ac 
West R-2 (Residential 2 du/ac) 

Future Land Use Designation: Residential Medium (4-8 du/ac) 

Blended Residential 
Category: Residential Medium (4-16 du/ac) 

Zoning within 
density/intensity range? X Yes  No 

 
 
Grand Junction Municipal Code (GJMC) Chapter 21.05 – Planned Development 
 
Section 21.05.010 – Purpose:  The planned development zone applies to unique 
single-use projects where design flexibility is not available through application of the 
standards in Chapter 21.03.   
 

The present zoning of R-O (Residential Office) would permit the proposed assisted 
living facility, which is classified as an unlimited group living facility under GJMC 
Section 21.04.010.  However, the R-O zone also has a maximum building size of 
10,000 square feet, per GJMC Section 21.03.070(a).  While an assisted living 
complex could be constructed with multiple buildings, each meeting the 10,000 
square foot requirement, the applicant has indicated that such a concept would be 
inefficient and inconvenient for residents and staff.  The applicant has proposed one 
building not to exceed 58,000 square feet.   
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Long-Term Community Benefit:  This section also states that Planned Development 
zoning should be used when long-term community benefits, as determined by the 
Director, will be derived.  Specific benefits include, but are not limited to: 
 

a) More effective infrastructure; 
a. The single +50,000 square foot building is in itself a far more efficient land 

use than five, 10,000 square foot buildings, which could meet the existing 
zoning, on this uniquely shaped parcel; 

b. The sharing of parking with the Lutheran Church is more efficient, reduces 
impermeable surfaces, and would not be possible with additional buildings; 

c. One sewer main and one water main vs. a spider web of utilities servicing 
separate buildings; 

b) Reduced traffic demands; 
a. The nature of Assisted Living is less traffic and less parking than any 

traditional residential product; 
b. The site is on the corner of a Major Collector and a Minor Arterial, and the 

traffic impacts of Assisted Living are far less than most uses allowed in an 
R-O zone; 

c) Needed housing types and/or mix; 
a. There is a growing demand for Assisted Living facilities.  This location is 

prime due to the road network and proximity to the hospital, grocery, and 
other community needs. 

d) Innovative designs; 
b. This property is unusual in shape and difficult to develop, and comes with 

encumbrances that add to the challenge. The configuration of the building, 
along with the finishes, will enhance this prime corner and make a very 
positive impact on the neighborhood and community. 

 
The applicant has presented, and planning staff concurs, several long-term community 
benefits of the proposed PD, including more effective infrastructure, reduced traffic 
demands compared with other potential uses, filling a need for assisted living housing 
types, and an innovative design for a uniquely shaped site.  
 
Section 21.05.020 - Default standards. 
The use, bulk, development, and other standards for each planned development shall be 
derived from the underlying zoning, as defined in Chapter 21.03 GJMC. In a planned 
development context, those standards shall be referred to as the default zone. The 
Director shall determine whether the character of the proposed planned development is 
consistent with the default zone upon which the planned development is based.  
 
Deviations from any of the default standards may be approved only as provided in this 
chapter and shall be explicitly stated in the rezoning ordinance.  
 
The R-O (Residential Office) zone includes Architectural Considerations, per GJMC 
Section 21.03.070(a).  The applicant proposes to address all of these requirements as 
part of the Final Development Plan, with the following deviations: 
 

http://www.codepublishing.com/CO/GrandJunction/html2/GrandJunction21/GrandJunction2103.html#21.03
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• The proposed building cannot align with existing neighboring buildings, which are 
churches that have been constructed in the middle of large lots, far exceeding the 
minimum required setbacks. 

• The main entrance cannot open onto a street due to the internal programming of 
the facility, which is designed to maximize safety and comfort for residents.  
Instead, the building affords all units sufficient windows to the outdoor landscaping 
areas, including those which face an internal courtyard.  Emergency exits will still 
be provided as required by building codes. 
 

Section 21.05.030 - Establishment of Uses:  The property will be developed into a 
singular use:  an assisted living facility not to exceed 58,000 square feet.  This use 
includes ancillary support services internal to the facility and does not include retail 
space. 
 
Section 21.04.030(p) Use-specific standards – Group Living Facility:  An assisted 
living facility is listed as an example of a group living facility under this section.  These 
facilities are required to be registered by the City annually, as stated here: 
 
(8)    The Director shall approve the annual registration if the applicant, when  
registering or renewing a registration, provides proof that: 
 

(i) The group living facility has a valid Colorado license, if any is required; 
(ii) The group living facility is at least 750 feet from every other group living facility; 
(iii) The group living facility has complied with the applicable City, State and other 

building, fire, health and safety codes as well as all applicable requirements of 
the zone district in which the group living facility is to be located; 

(iv) The architectural design of the group living facility is residential in character and 
generally consistent with the R-O zone district; 

(v) Only administrative activities of the private or public organization sponsored, 
conducted or related to group living facilities shall be conducted at the facility; 

(vi) The group living facility complies with the parking requirements of this code; and 
(vii) The maximum number of residents allowed is not exceeded. 

 
All of these standards will be met by the proposed facility prior to registration, as directed 
in this section.   
 
Section 21.05.040 – Development Standards: 
(a)    Generally. Planned development shall minimally comply with the development 
standards of the default zone and all other applicable code provisions, except when the 
City Council specifically finds that a standard or standards should not be applied.   
 
Residential Density:  The density calculation for a group living facility equates to four 
(4) beds as one (1) dwelling unit (GJMC Section 21.04.030.p.1).  The proposed facility 
will include 84 beds, for a density of 8.8 dwelling units per acre.  The current R-O zone 
has a minimum density of 4 du/ac and no maximum density.  Two other Planned 
Developments (PD) south of the subject property have densities of 9.5 du/ac (The Glen 
Condominiums) and 12.4 du/ac (Westwood Estates Condominiums).   
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Minimum District Size: A minimum of five acres is recommended for a planned 
development unless the Planning Commission recommends and the City Council finds 
that a smaller site is appropriate for the development or redevelopment as a PD. In 
approving a planned development smaller than five acres, the Planning Commission and 
City Council shall find that the proposed development: 
 

(1) Is adequately buffered from adjacent residential property; 
 

The nearest single-family residence is over 200 feet from the west property line.  
The nearest multi-family residence is over 250 feet from the south property line.  
Both sides of the facility will be landscaped to provide a buffer from these 
properties. 

 
(2) Mitigates adverse impacts on adjacent properties; and 

 
The immediately adjacent properties are both churches, which include copious 
amounts of open space surrounding their facilities, thus mitigating potential 
adverse impacts.  In addition, the developer is working with the Lutheran 
Church on improving and subsequently sharing their existing parking lot. 

 
(3)    Is consistent with the goals and policies of the Comprehensive Plan. 

 
The proposed ODP is consistent with the goals and policies of the 
Comprehensive Plan, specifically Goal 12:  Being a regional provider of goods 
and services the City will sustain, develop and enhance a healthy, diverse 
economy. 

 
The proposed facility will address a regional need for assisted living and memory 
care beds for an aging population, while adding jobs for the community and 
physical improvements to the property. 
 

It is the opinion of Staff that the proposed development meets the criteria to allow a 
planned development smaller than five acres. 
 
Open Space:  There is no minimum open space standard articulated in the R-O 
(Residential Office) zone.  A group living facility shall only be located or operated on a 
parcel that contains at least 500 square feet for each person residing in the facility; using 
this metric the proposed facility has 1229 square feet per person.   
 
Landscaping:  Landscaping shall meet or exceed the requirements of GJMC Section 
21.06.040.  The landscaping plan will be reviewed as part of the Final Development Plan 
and shall meet or exceed the requirements of GJMC Section 21.06.040. 
 
Parking:  The developer has agreed to build a parking lot that not only provides the 
minimum number of spaces for a group living facility, which is 1 space per 4 beds plus 1 
space per 3 employees per GJMC Section 21.06.050(c), but will complete a shared 
parking agreement with the Church to provide a minimum number of spaces for the  
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church, based on capacity in the sanctuary.  This agreement will be evaluated at the 
Final Development Plan stage. 
 
Street Development Standards:  The property currently shares access off 26 ½ Road 
with the St. Paul Evangelical Lutheran Church next door to the north.  The applicants 
have been approved (TED-2015-471) for an access to Horizon Drive, in addition to 
access from 26 ½ Road. 
 
Internal circulation, including continued shared access to the church, will be evaluated 
with the Final Development Plan and will conform to Transportation Engineering and 
Design Standards (TEDS). 
 
Deviation from the Development Default Standards: 
 
The applicant has requested the following deviation to the development standards of the 
R-O (Residential Office) zone: 
 

• Maximum Building Size shall be 58,000 Square Feet. 
 
The R-O (Residential Office) zone includes Architectural Considerations, per GJMC 
Section 21.03.070(a).  The applicant proposes to address all of these requirements as 
part of the Final Development Plan, with the following deviations: 
 

• The proposed building, which will meet the minimum setbacks of the R-O zone, 
cannot align with existing neighboring buildings, which are churches that have 
been constructed in the middle of large lots, far exceeding the minimum required 
setbacks. 

• The main entrance cannot open onto a street due to the internal programming of 
the facility, which is designed to maximize safety and comfort for residents.  
Instead, the building affords all units sufficient windows to the outdoor landscaping 
areas, including those which face an internal courtyard.  Emergency exits will still 
be provided as required by building codes. 

 
Section 21.05.040(g) - Deviation from Development Default Standards: The 
Planning Commission may recommend that the City Council deviate from the default 
district standards subject to the provision of any of the community amenities listed below. 
In order for the Planning Commission to recommend and the City Council to approve 
deviation, the listed amenities to be provided shall be in excess of what would otherwise 
be required by the code. These amenities include: 
 

(1) Transportation amenities including, but not limited to, trails other than required 
by the multimodal plan, bike or pedestrian amenities or transit oriented 
improvements, including school and transit bus shelters; 
 
The proposed deviation to building size will allow for a greater portion of the site 
to be devoted to pedestrian amenities, including a sidewalk extension along 26 
½ Road, connections to the Lutheran Church, and a connection to an existing  



 
Planning Commission March 8, 2016 

 
public trail easement on the New Horizons Foursquare Church property, which 
has an existing trail connecting Horizon Drive to Levi Court. 
 

(2) Open space, agricultural land reservation or land dedication of 20 percent or 
greater;  

 
The development of an assisted living facility on an infill lot will reduce the 
demand for development of existing agricultural land outside of the urban area. 

 
(3) Community facilities for provision of public services beyond those required for 

development within the PD; 
 

The development of an assisted living facility along a major access corridor 
directly between commercial and medical facilities will allow for an efficient 
provision of public services, including emergency response. 

 
(4) The provision of affordable housing for moderate, low and very low income 

households pursuant to HUD definitions for no less than 20 years; and 
 

Unfortunately, the proposed project is not designed to meet this segment of 
housing demand. 

 
(5) Other amenities, in excess of minimum standards required by this code, that the 

Council specifically finds provide sufficient community benefit to offset the 
proposed deviation.  

 
The construction of this facility will provide an economic development boost to 
Grand Junction, including the provision of new construction jobs, additional 
property tax revenues for an unimproved lot, up to 44 full-time equivalent new 
jobs, and 84 new beds for a growing senior population both within and outside of 
Grand Junction. 

 
Section 21.05.050 - Signage:  Signage within the development shall meet the 
standards for an R-O zone, which is found in GJMC Section 21.06.070(g)(2)(ii).   
 
Section 21.02.150 of the Grand Junction Zoning and Development Code: 
 
An Outline Development Plan (ODP) application shall demonstrate conformance with all 
of the following: 
 
 

i. The Comprehensive Plan, Grand Valley Circulation Plan and other adopted plans 
and policies; 
 
The proposed Outline Development Plan complies with Comprehensive Plan, 
Grand Valley Circulation Plan and other applicable adopted plans and policies.  
 



 
Planning Commission March 8, 2016 

 
ii. The rezoning criteria provided in Section 21.02.140 of the Grand Junction Zoning 

and Development Code; 
 

(1)    Subsequent events have invalidated the original premises and findings; 
and/or 

The property was originally rezoned to R-O (Residential Office) to facilitate the 
development of a medical office complex.  The owner of the property decided not 
to pursue that project during the recession.  Now an increasing demand for 
assisted living facilities prompted the owner to approach the developer about the 
proposed  
 
project.  Prior to 2010, buildings larger than 10,000 square feet could be approved 
with a Conditional Use Permit.  That option is no longer available. In addition, the 
Future Land Use designation is Residential Medium which does not allow the 
property to be rezoned to a more intensive commercial zone. Therefore only a PD 
zone will accommodate the proposed use.  

This criterion has been met. 

(2)    The character and/or condition of the area has changed such that the 
amendment is consistent with the Plan; and/or 

The subject property was originally proposed for office uses.  It has been vacant 
since the early 2000s.  Over the last 15 years other developments have occurred 
in waves on neighboring parcels, including churches and multi-family uses, this 
property, due to its physical limitations, has been left behind. 

However the character and/or condition of the area has not changed and therefore 
this criterion has not been met. 

(3)    Public and community facilities are adequate to serve the type and scope of 
land use proposed; and/or 

Adequate public facilities and services (water, sewer, utilities, etc.) are currently 
available or will be made available concurrent with the development and 
commiserate with the impacts of the development. 

This criterion has been met. 

(4)  An inadequate supply of suitably designated land is available in the 
community, as defined by the presiding body, to accommodate the proposed land 
use; and/or there is a growing demand for assisted-living and, in particular, 
memory support facilities as the population ages.  There are few sites large  
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enough to accommodate these facilities while also being near the regional medical 
center(s) which are becoming an important part of the local economy. 

This criterion has been met.   

(5)    The community or area, as defined by the presiding body, will derive benefits 
from the proposed amendment. 

The long-term community benefits of the proposed PD include more effective 
infrastructure, reduced traffic demands compared with other potential uses, filling 
a need for assisted living housing types, and an innovative design for a uniquely 
shaped site.  In addition, it meets goals of the Comprehensive Plan by addressing 
a regional need for assisted living and memory care beds for an aging population, 
while adding jobs for the community. 

This criterion has been met. 

iii. The planned development requirements of Chapter 21.05;  
 
The proposed ODP is in conformance with the Planned Development 
requirements of Chapter 21.05 of the Zoning and Development Code.   

 
iv. The applicable corridor guidelines and other overlay districts in Chapter 21.07; 

 
This property is not subject to any corridor guidelines or other overlay districts. 

 
v. Adequate public services and facilities shall be provided concurrent with the 

projected impacts of the development; 
 
Adequate public services and facilities, include Ute domestic water and Persigo 
201 sanitary sewer are currently available adjacent to the property and will be 
made available for use by and commiserate with the proposed development. 

vi. Adequate circulation and access shall be provided to serve all development 
pods/areas to be developed; 
 
The property currently shares access off 26 ½ Road with the St. Paul Evangelical 
Lutheran Church next door to the north.  The applicants have an approved TEDS 
exception (TED-2015-471) for an access on Horizon Drive, in addition to access 
from 26 ½ Road. 
 
Internal circulation, including continued shared access to the church, will be 
evaluated with the Final Development Plan and will conform to Transportation 
Engineering and Design Standards (TEDS). 
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vii. Appropriate screening and buffering of adjacent property and uses shall be 

provided; 
 

Appropriate screening and buffering of adjacent property and uses shall be 
provided and reviewed as part of the final development plan. 
 

viii. An appropriate range of density for the entire property or for each development 
pod/area to be developed; 

 
The proposed density falls within the range allowed by the default zone of R-O. 
 

ix. An appropriate set of “default” or minimum standards for the entire property or for 
each development pod/area to be developed; 

 
The default land use zone is the R-O (Residential Office) with deviations as 
described within this staff report and contained within the Ordinance. 
 

x. An appropriate phasing or development schedule for the entire property or for 
each development pod/area to be developed. 
 
It is contemplated that the proposed development will be completed in one phase.   
 

FINDINGS OF FACT/CONCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS: 
 
After reviewing the Christian Living Services application, PLD-2015-464, a request for 
approval of an Outline Development Plan (ODP) and Planned Development Ordinance, I 
make the following findings of fact/conclusions and conditions of approval:   
 

1. The requested Planned Development - Outline Development Plan is consistent 
with the goals and polices of the Comprehensive Plan, specifically, Goal 12.   

 
2. The review criteria in Section 21.02.150 of the Grand Junction Zoning and 

Development Code have been addressed. 
 
3. The review criteria in Section 21.05 – Planned Development have been 

addressed, including those deviations and exceptions noted in the staff report 
and outlined in the PD ordinance, summarized as follows: 

 
• Maximum Building Size shall be 58,000 Square Feet. 

 
• The proposed building will not be required to align with existing 

neighboring buildings. 
• The proposed building will not be required to provide a main entrance 

which opens onto a street. 
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STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 
 
I recommend that the Planning Commission forward a recommendation of approval of the 
requested Outline Development Plan as a Planned Development Ordinance, 
PLD-2015-464 to the City Council with findings of fact/conclusions and conditions of 
approval as stated in the staff report.    
 
RECOMMENDED PLANNING COMMISSION MOTION: 
 
Madam Chairman, on item PLD-2015-464, I move that the Planning Commission forward 
a recommendation of approval to the City Council on the requested Outline Development 
Plan as a Planned Development Ordinance for Christian Living Services, with the findings 
of fact, conclusions, and conditions identified within the staff report. 
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CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
 

ORDINANCE NO.  
 

AN ORDINANCE TO ZONE THE CHRISTIAN LIVING SERVICES DEVELOPMENT  
TO A PD (PLANNED DEVELOPMENT) ZONE,  

BY APPROVING AN OUTLINE DEVELOPMENT PLAN WITH A DEFAULT ZONE OF R-O 
(RESIDENTIAL OFFICE)  

 
LOCATED AT 628 26 ½ ROAD 

 
Recitals: 
 

A request to rezone 2.37 acres from R-O (Residential Office) to PD (Planned 
Development) and of an Outline Development Plan to develop a 58,000 square foot Assisted 
Living Facility has been submitted in accordance with the Zoning and Development Code 
(Code). 

 
This Planned Development zoning ordinance will establish the standards, default 

zoning, and adopt the Outline Development Plan for the Christian Living Services 
Development.  If this approval expires or becomes invalid for any reason, the property shall 
be fully subject to the default standards specified herein. 

 
In public hearings, the Planning Commission and City Council reviewed the request 

for Outline Development Plan approval and determined that the Plan satisfied the criteria of 
the Code and is consistent with the purpose and intent of the Comprehensive Plan.  
Furthermore, it was determined that the proposed Plan has achieved “long-term community 
benefits” through more effective infrastructure, reduced traffic demands compared with other 
potential uses, filling a need for assisted living housing types, and an innovative design for a 
uniquely shaped site.  

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF GRAND 
JUNCTION THAT THE AREA DESCRIBED BELOW IS ZONED TO PLANNED 
DEVELOPMENT WITH THE FOLLOWING DEFAULT ZONE AND STANDARDS: 
 

A. ALL of Lot 2, St. Paul Evangelical Lutheran Church Subdivision, City of Grand 
Junction, Mesa County, Colorado. 
  

B. Christian Living Services (CLS) Outline Development Plan is approved with the 
Findings of Fact/Conclusions, and Conditions listed in the Staff Report including 
attachments and Exhibits. 
 

C. Default Zone 
 
The default land use zone is R-O (Residential Office), with the following deviations: 
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Reference Table 1 for Lot, Setback, and Bulk Standards. 
 
Reference Table 2 for Architectural Considerations. 
 

D. Authorized Uses 
 
Uses include those typically associated with Assisted Living, predominately 
residential with internal support uses; no retail. 

 
Table 1:  Lot, Setback, and Bulk Standards: 
 

 
Footnotes:   

 
(1) Principal / Accessory Building 

 
(2) Deviations from R-O Default Standards 

- Maximum Building Size shall be 58,000 Square Feet. 
 
Table 2:  Architectural Considerations: 

 
(1) Architectural Standards shall be per the Default Zone of R-O (Residential Office) 

Unless Modified Herein. 
 

(2) Deviations from R-O Architectural Standards: 
 

• The proposed building will not be required to align with existing neighboring 
buildings. 

• The proposed building will not be required to provide a main entrance which 
opens onto a street. 

 
 
Introduced for first reading on this _______ day of ________, 2016 and ordered published in 
pamphlet form. 
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PASSED and ADOPTED this  day of , 2016 and ordered published in pamphlet form. 
 
ATTEST: 
 ______________________________  
 President of City Council 
 
 
 
 
______________________________ 
City Clerk 
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